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1.	APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON AUGUST 23 AND 


OCTOBER 3, 2000





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meetings held on August 23 and October 3, 2000.





Board Member Glenn requested correction to the minutes of the meeting held on October 3, 2000.  Page 8, paragraph 4 was changed to read:  Board Member Glenn advised the disappointment she had after that meeting in September was that the Executive Director did not get in touch with Lena Juarez to let her know what was happening.  A letter of apology to Bobby Brantley, Lena Juarez and Oscar Juarez needed to be done to put the situation right.  Board Member Glenn was chairman when the original contract with JEJ & Associates, Inc. was negotiated, working out the negotiations as to term.  The contract renewal was done by Executive Director Victor White and Chairman Wright.  We need to have the Board write a letter of apology to Mr. Brantley, Lena Juarez and Oscar Juarez.





Board Member Glenn advised she had received a copy of the letter of apology to Lena Juarez, but she had not seen one to Bobby Brantley or Oscar Juarez.





Chairman Wright advised he was not aware that the letters went out.  He was not sure that a letter was necessary to Bobby Brantley, since he had spoken with Mr. Brantley several times.  Further direction could be taken if necessary.  Mr. Brantley had been more than adequately apprised of what happened and was very understanding of the situation.  He advised at the appropriate time in his report he would tell the Board about his meeting with Oscar and Lena Juarez, Mayor Dale, and Victor White.





Motion passed with correction.





2.	CONSENT AGENDA





	A.	Consider assignment of Lease Number 99-18 to Air Essentials, Inc., dba


Florida Clay Art Co., by Orlando Jet Center, Inc. 





Staff recommended approval of the assignment for Lease Number 99-18 to Air Essentials, Inc., dba Florida Clay Art Co.  The original lease is assigned without alterations and includes 4,020 square feet in Building 256 located at 1645 Hangar Road, at $3.50 per square foot and 10,890 square feet of land at $0.15 per square foot.  The annual rent is $15,703.50 or $1,400.23 per month after tax.  Florida Clay Art Co. has subleased one half of Building 256 from Orlando Jet.





B.	Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-31 with Camilla Aircraft 


Interiors, Inc., for Building 262





Camilla Aircraft Interiors, Inc., requested a lease on Building 262 located at 2751 Flightline Avenue.  Building 262 consists of 6,110 square feet at $3.75 per square foot.  The annual rent is $22,912.50 or $2,043.03 per month after tax.  Term of the lease is month-to-month.  The previous annual amount for this leasehold was $16,191.50 or $2.65 per square foot and $1,443.74 per month.





C.	Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-30 with Whisper Jet, 


Inc., for one (1) office in the Cargo Centre





Staff recommended approval of Building Lease Number 2000-30 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for one (1) office in the Cargo Centre (Building 502) consisting of approximately 280 square feet for an annual rent of $3,900.00 or $347.75 per month after tax.  Term of the lease is for one year.  Whisper Jet, Inc., currently leases two (2) other offices and 6,000 square feet of warehouse space in the Cargo Centre.





D.	Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 97-12 with Alonzo 


Fireworks, Inc.





Staff recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 97-12 between the Authority and Alonzo Fireworks, Inc., which increases the rent for Building 113, by approximately 5%.  The new annual rent is $2,590.64 or $2.65 per square foot for 977.6 square feet.  The monthly rent is $231.00 after tax.





E.	Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-26 with 


Edwina Casad





Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-26 between the Authority and Edwina Casad that increases the rent for Residence 301 at 2822 Aileron Circle by approximately 5%.  The previous rent was $6,900.00 yearly.  The new annual rent is $7,200.00, or $600.00 per month.





F.	Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease Number 94-53 with 


Chief Automotive Systems, Inc.





Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease Number 94-53 with Chief Automotive Systems, Inc., which executes the one (1) year option for Building 401A located at 1173 29th Street and increases the rent by approximately 5%.  The new annual rent is $17,640.00 or $2.80 per square foot for 6,300 square feet of warehouse space.  The monthly rent is $1,572.90 after tax.





G.	Consider approval of resolution authorizing SAA to switch employee 


pension plans from the City of Sanford Retirement System to the Florida State Retirement System (FRS)





Several years ago, the switched its employee pension program from the Florida State Retirement System (FRS) because the state plan was in financial peril at that time, and entered the City of Sanford’s retirement plan.  The state’s plan has now returned to financial health, and the City Commission has voted to return its program back to the state.  SAA employees support this switch and staff recommended that the Board approve SAA making the switch, because the plan’s benefits and vesting periods are better.   The move will be effective on December 1, 2000, and the Board must authorize the switch prior to that time.  There will be a one-time cost to the Authority of about $12,000-$15,000, however our on-going monthly contribution to the program is estimated to be about $500 less than it is today.





Approval of a resolution authorizing the switch to the Florida State Retirement System was recommended.





H.	Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number 


407597-1-44-01 for land acquisition to support the extension of Runway 9R/27L





The FDOT offered a grant of $750,000 to put toward the cost of acquiring land needed for the eastern extension of the new runway.  The grant provides up to 75% of the allowable costs of the project, with SAA responsible for matching 25% share ($250,000).  The $1 million total cost of this project is not a calculated amount, but is simply the amount that the state has made available to SAA for this particular fiscal year.  When combined with the $8.3 million state grant received earlier this year, our funds should go further toward acquiring the land needed for the overall project.  We do not currently have the matching $250,000 identified to support this grant, however, a likely source could be contingency funds remaining after the Terminal Expansion Program is completed.  If we do not accept this grant offer, the funds will be given to another airport.





Approval was recommended.





I.	Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number 


407598-1-94-01 for land acquisition in noise sensitive areas	





FDOT offered a grant of up to $75,000 as a 5% share of a possible total project allowable cost of $1.5 million to be used for the purchase of land in areas surrounding the Airport that are located in noise sensitive spots.  The grant is dependent upon the FAA providing a grant for an additional $1.35 million in the future, which would be at a 90% share.  The FAA’s grant is expected to be provided within the next year.  Thus, we do not have to identify SAA’s 5% portion of the project until later.  We should accept the grant offer at this time,  because if we decline, the funds will go to another airport.





Approval was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded for discussion by Board Member Robertson, to approve the consent agenda items A through I.





Discussion ensued.





Board Member Glenn advised she appreciated having the agenda give more detailed information on leases.





Discussion ensued regarding Item B being a month-to-month lease.





Discussion regarding the Authority’s move from the City of Sanford Retirement System back to the Florida Retirement System (FRS).





Motion passed.





5.	DISCUSSION AGENDA





Board Member Longstaff requested that Item 5-D be addressed first.





D.	Consider approval of professional services engagement contract with 


Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley, LLP to conduct the annual audit of SAA’s Fiscal Year 1999-2000 financial records.  





Executive Director White advised after using the same accounting firm (Hartsock & Hartsock) for over 19 years, it had been decided that a request for proposals should be done and a new firm should come in to conduct the annual audit.  Staff publicly advertised in the local papers and faxed out copies of the solicitation to a large number of CPA firms in the area.  No response had been received and staff had been working with Board Member Longstaff with the firm of  Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley, LLP (GFR), a member of the BDO Siedman Alliance.  Board Member Longstaff assisted staff in negotiations with the firm. The Authority will pay a fee of $24,000 for this year’s audit.  This amount is more than twice what was paid to Hartsock & Hartsock last year, but staff expected to get a more comprehensive analysis and detailed service.  In anticipation of a different firm performing the audit, and a resulting higher fee, staff had budgeted enough to cover the service.





Board Member Longstaff briefed the Board regarding the qualifications of GFR, advising that when it came to his attention there were no responses to the RFP the Director of Finance called him and asked if he knew any firms that could do this work.  He became knowledgeable of the firm when he was Vice Chairman of Channel 24.   BDO Siedman had done the Channel 24 audit very capably for about three years.  He knew that they had a lot of experience dealing with clients who had a lot of grants.  He had entered the negotiations with the firm and Authority Staff and had negotiated the price to an amount more in line to the Authority’s budget.  He had requested representation by the firm at this morning’s meeting.  He further advised he had found out this morning when he arrived at the meeting that Donna Watt, City Finance Director, had not been kept plugged in the process.   Donna Watt had talked with three firms who had expressed a willingness to do the work at a potentially lower price although they had not seen the full scope of the RFP.  We are running against a time deadline in that the numbers have to be completed by December 15, 2000.  He was very confident with the firm of Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley and he knew the people in the firm and had seen their work, however, we are potentially approving a firm that would cost us more money than we would spend if we chose one of the other three firms to complete the bid process.  Twenty-nine firms had been notified of the RFP by the Director of Finance.  One of the firms Donna Watt had contacted had received the RFP but had not responded.  The other two firms had not received the RFP.  We are in a bit of a quandary this morning.  We have a timing deadline and we have a firm that is willing to perform the audit that he could vouch for their capability and strength but we might save money by going a different direction.





Approval of the firm of Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley, LLP for performing the Authority’s audit for fiscal year 1999/2000 was recommended. 





Discussion ensued.





Chairman Wright advised the concern he had was that we did a RFP and got no response.  We have now negotiated with Gallogly, Fernandez and Riley, who had also not responded to the RFP.  Now we have three other firms who may have an interest, one of which got the RFP and did not respond, and the other two did not get the RFP.  Where are we in a position of being able to negotiate with any firm that did not respond to the RFP at this point?





Counsel advised the Board could make a decision without regard to that issue.  He was comfortable that legally what needed to be done had been done.  The Board could make the decision without regard to legal issues.  He was comfortable that all legalities had been met. 





Board Member Glenn asked if a copy of the RFP had been sent to Hartsock & Hartsock and they had not responded.





The Director of Finance advised that a full copy of the RFP had been sent to Hartsock & Hartsock, and they had not responded.





Board Member Longstaff clarified that faxes had been sent out requesting firms to reply if they were interested in receiving the full RFP.  





The Director of Finance advised that copies of the advertisements that were run in the Herald and the Sentinel had been faxed with a request that if firms were interested they should contact this office for a full copy of the RFP.  Sixteen firms had requested full copies of the RFP.  He further advised that the contract was written for a one-year engagement with an option by the Board of two more years.





Discussion continued as to the price ($24,000) for the first year, and that price going down in successive years.





Board Member Longstaff advised originally the price quoted by Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley had been much more but through negotiation they had agreed to bring down the price to $24,000.  They think this first year would be one where they would be earning their spurs.  The price is dictated on how good our internal accounting is and how much work is involved.  They may be worried somewhat regarding the number of hours it will take because of the large terminal construction project.  If there was not a large construction project next year and accounting records are in good shape we might see a fee reduction.  He advised he was very comfortable recommending the firm. 





Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding cost of the audit ($14,000 last year vs. $24,000 this year).





Board Member Howell advised it was difficult for him to conceive that so many solicitations had been sent out and not one accounting firm had responded to the RFP.  He would like to have someone interview the firms recommended by City Finance Director Donna Watt.  





Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding previous audits and the expectation of a more comprehensive analysis and more detailed service from a new auditor.  The question would be, “What is the scope of work, and did we beat them to death to come up with a fee of $14,000 and that being the reason they did what they did?”





Chairman Wright advised the reasoning for the change was not necessarily a problem with Hartsock & Hartsock services, but the fact that we believe that there should be, by the nature of the audit itself which Hartsock had done for 19 years, that in good accounting principles is far longer than you would typically have someone doing an independent audit.  By the nature of things you become too comfortable with the process to be able to be objective.  We did the RFP for the sake of change to comply with what we think are good business principles.    It may also be that in making this change and because of the tremendous growth that we have had we may also be going to request greater detail of that audit and it would be reflected in the cost.  





Board Member Longstaff advised one of the things that would be expected would be a management letter.  As he recalled, the management letter received last year had been sparse to non-existent.   He was hoping that getting a very qualified firm that would make suggestions because they see firms that are grant oriented in a number of industries.  They could pick the best practice from a number of firms and make suggestions to our staff to improve our accounting practices.  Hopefully after doing that for ten years the items on a management letter would diminish, but in the first year he was hoping there would be a list of ten to fifteen items on the management letter.   That was the biggest value in changing auditors.  


Executive Director White advised in his two-year tenure he had been through two audits with Hartsock & Hartsock.  Their scope of services and what they were asked to do was minimal to meet the requirements of both state and federal laws particularly because of our grant situation.  They were not asked to do anything beyond that.  They were not asked to do an operational or a procedural audit.  They just looked at the books and certified that they were done properly.  That is all that has been asked to be done historically for a number of years.  Hartsock & Hartsock’s service was outstanding and there are no complaints on our part.  From the City Commission’s standpoint there had been concern raised that perhaps we would want to go the extra step and ask for a more detailed and comprehensive analysis.  We were getting exactly what we were paying for previously.  





Discussion as to why Hartsock & Hartsock had not responded to the RFP.





Discussion regarding interviewing the three firms recommended by Donna Watt, Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley (GFR), Holland & Reilly (H&R), and McDirmit, Davis, Pucket & Company (MD&P).


 


Discussion regarding the deadline of December 15, 2000.





Discussion by Donna Watt regarding procedures and the fact that the City of Sanford for eleven years had received commendations of certificates achievement for excellence for their audit.  Since the Airport Authority audit was a part of the City of Sanford audit, she had a vested interest and concern in the performance of the Authority’s audit.  The City’s audit had to be out by the end of January or early February.  She was surprised that there had been no response to the RFP so she talked with three firms and they had indicated they had not seen the RFP but they could do the audit.  They could meet the timeline.  She had worked with the firms in the past and was confident they would do a good job.  Again her concern was the price quoted for doing the audit and deadlines.





Chairman Wright advised it had been the Board’s consensus that there was no failing in the job done by Hartsock & Hartsock.  There was a lot of discussion about changing auditors because of the length of time Hartsock & Hartsock had done the Authority’s audit (19 years).  It would make sense to look at another auditor after nineteen years.  A RFP had been done in a reasonable way and there had been no response.  Whether or not that process should have been modified to conduct a telephone bank of auditing firms to solicit interest was a subject for discussion.  Right now the Authority needed to get an audit done and the process could not be delayed.  He would like to see a motion that would address our ability to review the four firms.  The timeframe needed to be within a matter of days.  





Board Member Robertson advised it bothered him when the verbiage was “to get a more comprehensive audit”.  





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to retain Hartsock & Hartsock for this year’s audit.





Discussion ensued.





Mayor Dale advised it was important that the Authority have a separate audit, and not tie in with the auditors used by the City of Sanford.  He further advised he had worked many years with Board Member Longstaff in the banking industry and he had complete confidence in Board Member Longstaff’s recommendation.  





Chairman Wright advised his comment was in no way derogative of Donna Watt’s comments, but it should be understood that Donna Watt has a different bull’s-eye than what we may be shooting for.  She does an excellent job at the City of Sanford.  





Board Member Longstaff directed a comment to Counsel advising if we put out an RFP and Hartsock & Hartsock did not respond favorably, how could we go back and choose them?





Counsel advised he had spoken with Rick Mann in the past five days about this issue, and Rick Mann had indicated that when he believed that the Board had made a decision to get an independent audit done for reasons stated here today he made other obligations and commitments.  He did not have time to respond to the RFP.  It would not be fair to nominate him to do the work today without checking with him to make sure he could do the job.  Rick Mann left the clear impression that he did not have time to do the audit now.  He had made other commitments.





Discussion regarding names of the three firms presented by Donna Watt.  Greene-Dycus was the firm that did the audit for the City of Sanford.  The other firms were Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley (GFT), Holland & Reilly (H&R), and McDirmit, Davis, Pucket & Company (MD&P).  She did not recommend that the Authority use the same firm as the City of Sanford.





Discussion continued.





Board Member Howell advised he would like to see Donna Watt, Bryant Garrett, and Victor White sit down as soon as possible and go over the list of four auditors and pick an auditor right away.  





Board Member Pieters advised if he was in the place of Hartsock & Hartsock he would tell you the same thing.  If he got wind that the Authority planned to change firms because his firm had done the audit for nineteen years he would most certainly say that he had no time. 





Chairman Wright advised this was a situation where we were beating ourselves to death for a second time.  He recalled a fair amount of discussion being given to the notion that the audit contract was coming up and if we were going to go out for an audit, we should consider a different auditor.  He did not weigh in then and was not weighing in now.  He had no feeling one way or the other with regard to qualifications of any of the firms.  All things being equal, he would give as much deference to Hartsock & Hartsock as anyone else.  We had a discussion, which resulted in at least a consensus to do a RFP.   Now we are criticizing the process that got us here in the beginning.  





Much discussion by Board Member Robertson.





Much discussion by Board Member Longstaff.





Motion withdrawn as to first.





Motion withdrawn as to second.





Motion by Board Member Howell to contact Hartsock & Hartsock and if they do not want the job then Victor White, Bryant Garrett, and Donna Watt should meet with the other firms in a timely manner and choose a firm to perform the Authority’s audit.





Chairman Wright asked the maker of the motion if he was suggesting that staff approach Hartsock & Hartsock and 1) negotiate with them if they can do the audit, and 2) at an acceptable price?  Upon failing that, you are suggesting that there be a recommendation to the Board or a selection by committee?





Board Member Howell advised either way, it did not matter to him.





Chairman Wright requested whether Victor White, Bryant Garrett, and Donna Watt should make a recommendation?





Board Member Howell advised they should go ahead and select a firm to perform the audit.





Chairman Wright advised the motion is to go first to Hartsock & Hartsock and see if they can do the audit and if the price is acceptable to negotiate that.  Upon failing of either, the committee should meet with the other firms.





Board Member Howell advised if it was acceptable to the committee.  You have a representative from the City of Sanford, the Executive Director and the Finance Director.  





Motion died for lack of second.





Motion by Board Member Longstaff to select the firm of Gallogly, Fernandez and Riley to do the Authority’s independent audit for the year 2000.





Motion seconded by Board Member Herbenar.





Board Member Pieters advised he just wanted to be absolutely certain that the process was fair.  Further, he advised he had a problem when the Board was forced to make hasty decisions.





Counsel advised that he could not see how anyone who did not respond to the RFP and request the full set of documents could object now.  They had an opportunity to respond.  If they did not see it in the newspaper in Seminole County, that is too bad.  Legally we are only required to publish locally in the newspaper, and the Herald is a qualified newspaper.





 Chairman Wright asked how much time we had to make a selection and reasonably leave enough time for someone to get the information to Donna Watt so that she is not held up with the City’s audit,  three days;  a week; two weeks?





The Director of Finance advised usually the process is done in June or July for our fiscal year, which begins October 1.  We are quite a bit behind.  Traditionally Hartsock & Hartsock would have been here on October 1 taking their initial numbers, so we are very far behind the power curve on this one.  





Board Member Pieters asked why it was not done?





The Director of Finance advised he was given direction to go out for the RFP in September.  He put together the RFP within a two-week period and got it out on the street and determined the lack of response toward the end of October 1.  At that point he had gone to Board Member Longstaff.  The process was just finishing now.  In hindsight, one thing that he omitted was not getting it done earlier.  There was an immediate need to have someone on line within the next week or we will be hurting to find people to perform the audit in a timely manner.





Melanie Fernandez advised Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley had anticipated beginning their work the week after Thanksgiving.   





Board Member Longstaff asked Ms. Fernandez if she was comfortable that her firm could get the work done by December 15?





Ms. Fernandez advised it depended on the shape of in-house accounting records.





Board Member Miller advised it was a good discussion and we recognize the problem with the timeline.  He further thanked Board Member Longstaff for his efforts on behalf of the Authority.  It is a shame that this all got caught up the way it did.  We all respect Board Member Longstaff for his competency, integrity and professionalism and any comments that were made were not made to question that.  The time that Board Member Longstaff has committed to help us through many issues should not be set aside today.  Board Member Longstaff saw the urgency in the situation and responded. 





Board Member Miller advised he was concerned as were other members of the Board over the process here not over what Board Member Longstaff had done.  The original suggestion about trying to go through the new firms, come to a very quick resolve (3 day) is fair.   Friday certain a decision must be made, however we agree, whether through committee or otherwise.  We should not preclude Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley from being in this mix.  





Board Member Robertson advised Board Member Longstaff should stay in the loop and be part of the committee that will meet and choose an auditor.  He further advised that Board Member Longstaff’s contribution , expertise and time as finance liaison was most appreciated by him and the Board.  





Discussion continued.





Board Member Howell advised in his previous comments he had not meant to question Board Member Longstaff’s integrity and contribution to the Board.  





Chairman Wright advised Board Member Longstaff had responded to a situation whereby staff put out a RFP; had no response; and rather than come here and say we didn’t get anybody and I don’t have anybody to recommend,  he did what was appropriate.  What he did and his recommendation and motion is based upon facts that were in his head prior to coming to this meeting.  Only this morning did he learn of the other firms from Donna Watt.  We would have been in bad shape had Donna Watt not suggested the three firms and Board Member Longstaff had not brought a recommendation.





Motion and second had been made to accept the firm of Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley to do the Authority’s audit for fiscal year 2000.





Motion failed.





Motion by Board Member Howell to have Board Member Longstaff, the Executive Director, the Director of Finance, and Donna Watt meet with and interview the four firms and get back to the Board by Friday with a recommendation.  He had no problem with the group making the decision on the firm to perform the audit, or it could be brought back to the board at a special meeting.





Chairman Wright asked Counsel if the Board’s duty to choose a firm could be delegated?





Counsel advised yes, if the Board delegates its authority, the meetings and discussions of that committee will be open to the public.  There either has to be a decision by a committee selected or there has to be another meeting by the Board.  





Motion amended by Board Member Howell to have Board Member Longstaff, Victor White, Bryant Garrett, and Donna Watt interview the four firms, Gallogly, Fernandez & Riley, Hartsock & Hartsock, McDermit Davis & Pucket, and Holland & Riley, and make a decision as to who would perform the Authority’s fiscal year 2000 audit.





Board Member Longstaff advised he thought he could be viewed as biased and did not think he could be on the committee.  





Chairman Wright advised that Board Member Longstaff could decline to be on the committee, but it was the consensus of the Board that he would not be viewed as biased.





Board Member Longstaff declined to be on the committee.





Board Member Howell advised Board Member Pieters should be appointed to be on the committee to replace Board Member Longstaff. 





Board Member Pieters declined to be on the committee because of prior commitments.





Discussion continued as to who would serve on the committee.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Miller, to appoint a committee consisting of a Board Member to be appointed by the Chairman, Victor White, Bryant Garrett, and Donna Watt to interview the firms, review their proposals and to make a selection based upon cost and time of performance as to who would perform the Authority’s fiscal year 2000 audit.  The four firms are GFR, H&R, MD&P & H&R.





Motion passed.





Mayor Dale advised he hoped a lesson had been learned once again.  There was absolutely no reason that the Authority should not have gotten response to a RFP of this kind.  He had sat for one hour subjecting himself to what should have been a business decision.  A Board Member’s services probably had been damaged.  This should not have happened.  He hoped that the Board would direct staff on how to proceed properly with a RFP.





Chairman Wright advised he agreed and it was unfortunate that we did not get responses to the RFP.  





Board Member Glenn advised she remembered discussion regarding contracts.  She would like the Board to be notified six months prior to any professional contract coming up for expiration so that direction could be given in a timely manner.





Chairman Wright gave direction to the Executive Director to follow through.





Board Member Miller requested that it be done as a policy by motion, seconded and voted.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Miller,  directing staff to track professional contracts and notify the Board six months prior to any action that needed to be taken in order for direction to be given in a timely manner.





Motion passed.





Discussion by Board Member Glenn about a dollar amount and the Executive Director and Counsel needed to get together on statutory requirements.





ITEM 5:	DISCUSSION AGENDA





A.	Consider approval of Addendum to Lease Number 96-17 with Alamo 


Rent-A-Car, LLC for vehicle service center





Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Ground Lease 96-17 between the Authority and Alamo Rent-A-Car, LLC.  The lease is amended with respect to rents and square footage.  Lease Number 96-17 includes Parcel 3 (98,655.12 square feet of land) currently used as a parking area and Parcel 4 (97,265.12 square feet of land) currently utilized as a maintenance service area.  Parcel 5 (196,020 square feet) has been added to the lease to provide additional automobile parking.  The total 391,940.24 square feet of land will lease for $0.18 per square foot for a total annual rent of $70,549.24.  The rent with tax is $6,290.64 per month.  Total land area represents 8.997 acres.





Approval was recommended.





B.	Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-19 with Alamo Rent-A-Car 


LLC, for customer welcome center and ready/return parking area 





Staff recommended approval of Ground Lease Number 2000-19 between the Authority and Alamo Rent-A-Car, LLC, which will allow ALAMO to expand their facilities as previously discussed with the Board.  The lease includes Parcel 1 (100,905.87 square feet) in the current Welcome Center area, and Parcel 2 (179,859.24 square feet) of additional contiguous land.  The total 280,765.11 square feet of land will lease for $0.22 per square foot per year for a total annual rent of $61,768.32.   The rent with tax is $5,507.68 per month.  Total land area represents 6.445 acres.  The initial term of the lease is three (3) years beginning on the date of the commencement of a new Rental Car Concession Agreement.  This lease shall begin on a month-to-month basis until the commencement date.  The lease may be renewed for two (2) successive terms of one (1) year each.	





Approval was recommended.





Discussion ensued.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Miller, to approve Item A and Item B of the Discussion Agenda.





Motion passed.





C.	Discuss bid process for leasing of Hangars 424 and 436





Executive Director White advised both of these hangars are currently under lease to Orlando Jet Center, Inc., (OJC), and their new owner (John Fleishhacker) has requested that they be permitted to relinquish those leases due to a re-engineering of their business plan.  Hangar 424 is under lease until 12/31/2001, and 436 is on a month-to-month lease.  We have told OJC that we will consider terminating those leases only if the Authority is able to re-lease them to other parties at no financial loss to SAA.  Based solely upon the rumor that OJC wants to get out of these leases, we have had a number of parties already approach us who have expressed interest in leasing the hangars.  Since there are several parties interested in the buildings, in order for us to make the fairest and most impartial decision in granting the leases, we have decided that a sealed bid is the best method to determine the “winner” of the leases.  This method will also bring us the highest rental revenue.





We will advertise the availability of the hangar leases in the local papers, as well as fax or mail the announcement to all known interested parties and include the following items in the bid package:





1.	Description of the buildings and land offered


2.	Required land rental rates to be paid in order to be consistent with


other leases in the area


3.	Permitted uses of the hangars





The biddable item would be the price paid to SAA for the hangar space rental.  We will specify a minimum bid amount for this item.  The apparent high bidder would be subject to meeting all standard financial background requirements of SAA, as determined by the responses to our standard lease application investigation, they must execute a standard aviation lease.  We will conduct a non-mandatory pre-bid conference for all interested parties in order to answer their questions prior to submitting a bid.





Approval was recommended.





Discussion ensued regarding displeasure at doing business in this manner.





Direction was given to staff to lease the property as was done normally, pricing it appropriately, and the first person with a signed lease and the dollar amount wins the lease.





E.	Consider approval of Change Order 10 and Change Order 11 with Mark 


Construction Company for the Terminal Expansion Program





Executive Director White advised Change Order 10 includes unforeseen items that have cropped up during the course of construction that must be done and which will be paid from the Contingency Fund.  These items total $51,162.00.  After deducting this value from the Contingency, there is still a balance in excess of $1.2 million remaining.  There is also $39,949.00 in budgeted items, which were anticipated and included in the various line item allowances.  Specific line item accounts were identified in a chart given to Board Members.





Change Order 11 includes the cost of construction of the build-out for the new food and beverage retail concession areas.  This is for the finishing of the restaurant and lounge areas, but it does not include the cost of providing and installing the kitchen and backroom equipment.  The $471,192.00 cost is within the budgeted $500,000 allowance.





The cost of the equipment is approximately $200,000, and agreement between OSD and Jerry’s (the restaurant operator) had been reached wherein Jerry’s will pay for about $140,000 of the equipment, and  SAA will pay for the cost of the installed fixture equipment, such as walk-in coolers and refrigeration items, built-in counters and sinks, and anything else that is not considered portable equipment.  Expected costs not to exceed $65,000, and approximately $50,000 of that amount will come from the Contingency Fund.





Construction of the restaurant would begin immediately upon approval of the change order, and work was anticipated to take about 90 days to complete.





Staff recommended approval of the change orders.





The AdHoc Change Order Review Committee including Mayor Dale and Board Member Pieters had met to discuss the change orders, and they also recommended approval.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Item E.





Motion passed.





F.	Consider approval of purchase of approximately 110 acres of land from 


Cameron City Groves Partnership





Executive Director White advised the property is located east of Beardall Avenue and south of Moore’s Station Road.  All of the property is required for the extension of Runway 9R/27L and its taxiways.  The property will be acquired for a total land cost of $1,980,000 ($18,000 per acre), plus closing and attorney’s fees.  The estimated total cost to SAA is expected to be $2,013,855.  Funds for the purchase are covered 100% by a FDOT grant received earlier this year for $8.3 million.





Approval was recommended.





Discussion ensued.





An agreement had been reached to allow the former owner to harvest and have the fruit yield for the next three years.





Mayor Dale advised the Phase I Environmental had been done.  He recommended Phase II and requested ratification by the Board.  The former owner in exchange for the fruit for three years must maintain the grove for three years.  The former owner may utilize the well unless the Board has immediate need of it.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to ratify the contract signed by Vice Chairman Miller and authorize the Executive Director to close the purchase.





Motion passed.





G.	Presentation on Airport Master Plan by PBS&J





Bill Lutrick and James McGrath, PBS&J, briefed the Board on the progress of the Master Plan.





An advisory committee had been formed consisting of the following:





Technical Advisory Committee


Airport Authority Board Member:	Brindley B. Pieters


Airport Directors:			Victor D. White, Executive Director


					Bryant W. Garrett, Director of Finance & Admin.


					Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


					Ray Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


					Karl Geibel , Director of Engineering


Airlines:				Lini Moyle, Pan Am


					Mike Loader, Royal Support


FBOs:					Bob Wilcox, Orlando Jet Center


					Jim Hooper, StarPort


Major Tenants:			Larry Gouldthorpe, TBI


					Susan Burrell, COMAIR


Airport Users Group:			Denny White, FAA ATCT Manager


FAA ADO:				Armando Rovira


FDOT:					Jim Wikstrom


City & County Planning:		Russ Gibson, Jay Marder, City of Sanford 


					Jean Abi-Aoun, Seminole County


AOPA:				Bob Stroup


Concerned Citizens Group:		Wes Pennington, Chairman, SANAC


Airport Concessions:			Jay Pendergast, Jerry Caterers


Master Planning Consultant:		PBS&J


Bill Lutrick, Jim McGrath, Trisha Fantinato, John Mafera, Klaus Palinkas








Community Advisory Committee:


Airport Authority Board Chair:	William R. Miller


Airport Executive Director:		Victor D. White


City & County Commission:		Larry A. Dale, City of Sanford 


					Daryl McLain, Seminole County


Chamber of Commerce:		Diane Parker, Lake Mary/Heathrow


					Ron Rose, Sanford/Seminole


Metroplan Orlando:			Jerry McCollum, Seminole County Engineer


ECFRPC:				Fred Milch





A power point presentation was made by James McGrath.





H.	Election of Officers





Chairman Wright requested Counsel to take over the meeting at 10:20 a.m. for the purpose of electing officers.





Counsel briefed the Board on the procedure for electing officers.





Counsel opened the nomination for Chairman.





Board Member Howell nominated Board Member Miller.


Board Member Longstaff nominated Board Member Wright.





Nomination closed.





Five votes for Board Member Miller.


Four votes for Board Member Wright.





Counsel advised William R. Miller was elected Chairman.





Counsel opened the nomination for Vice Chairman.





Board Member Glenn nominated Board Member Pieters.





Board Member Pieters declined the nomination due to previous commitments.





Board Member Pieters nominated Board Member Howell.





Nomination closed.





Counsel advised Lon K. Howell was elected Vice Chairman.





Counsel opened the nomination for Secretary/Treasurer.





Board Member Howell nominated Board Member Robertson.


Board Member Robertson declined the nomination.


Board Member Glenn nominated Board Member Longstaff.





Nominations closed.





Counsel advised Geoffrey Longstaff was elected Secretary/Treasurer.





At 10:30 a.m. Chairman Miller asked Mr. Wright to complete the meeting.





Congratulations and discussion ensued.





6.	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





The Executive Director reported on the following:





	Chamber Recognition of Airport firms


	DRI Schedule Update


	ILS





7.	COUNSEL’S REPORT





Counsel reported on the ILS advising there was difficulty communicating with HNTB.  SAA believes they have some responsibility for delays.  Due to a two-year statute of limitations, if there was to be a lawsuit, it had to be addressed at this time.  He advised it would be prudent to file suit to preserve the Authority’s right to damages and requested authorization from the Board to file that action.





Discussion ensued regarding binding arbitration.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to authorize Counsel to file suit to preserve the Authority’s right to damages.





Motion passed.





Board Member Pieters opposed the motion.





Counsel reported that Board Members had been served with process by JettAire.  Nothing further was discussed regarding JettAire.





Counsel reported AOPA had taken exception to the new t-hangar leases.   Agreement had been reached with AOPA regarding their requests.





Discussion ensued.





Counsel reported that Thrust, Inc., had filed Chapter 7 bankruptcy.  The company was $8-9,000 in debt to the Authority and more than ninety days late.





Counsel reported on survey issues:


Clarity of legal description.


Subdivisions to be vacated.


Roads to be vacated.


Encroachment in the area of Frog Alley.





Counsel asked for direction on subdivisions and roads.





The Board directed Counsel to vacate with no research.





Board Member Pieters advised he understood there was a bust in surveys.





Counsel advised there was a 30-foot hiatus in Frog Alley and a 15-foot gap in property on Beardall.





8.	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT





Mr. Wright advised he would continue to work on the lobbying package, as the Board thought would be appropriate.





9.	ADJOURNMENT


Next Board Meeting December 5, 2000





There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 a.m.





Respectfully submitted.











Victor D. White, A.A.E.


Executive Director
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